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Assignment of Copyrights &
Future Modes of Exploitation

T

echnological advancements
have brought about a
tremendous change in the
manner in which we
consume content,and this
change is dynamic basis new
and innovative means of
transmission of contentchanging how we
consume content. Take music for instance,
in a matter of a few decades, we have
witnessed the demise and creation of
multiple modes / mediums of exploitation
of music ranging from magnetic tapes to
cassettes (which ousted the ubiquitous long
playing record or “LP”) to compact discs
and with the advent of the internet and file
sharing technologies, the online medium.
All of these mediums or modes of
exploitation irrevocably changed the
manner in which music is consumed. The
compilation album faded away with file
sharing and in a like manner, CDs and later
the internet allowed artistes to access
cheaper means of self-publishing. While
technology has not been static the law
particularly copyright law has struggled to
keep up with the impact of technology on
how copyrights are created, transmitted /
assigned and protected.
While Indian copyright law manifested by
the Copyright Act, 1957 has for long
allowed the assignment of an existing or
future work (in case of future work, the
proviso to Section 18 (1) clarifying that
such assignments would come into force
only when the work comes into existence),
the question of whether an assignment
intended broadly to cover unknown modes
and mediums of exploitation has largely
been relegated as a matter of contract
interpretation. Logically, as a threshold
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requirement unless parties to an agreement
are “consensus ad-idem” or of “one mind” a
contract could not be asserted in relation to
a given promise or promise of forbearance.
Much like the US New York and California
stream of judgement where NY courts took
a pro-licensor/ assignor position and
California courts took a pro-licensee/
assignee positions, the Madras High Court
and the Bombay High Courts took have had
occasion to deal with the extent of
assignments in terms of unknown
technology or modes / mediums of
exploitation. The Madras High Court in Raj
Video Vision vs. K. Mohankrishnan and
Another (AIR 1998 Mad 294) dealt with an
the question whether ‘Video and Television
Rights’ which was not in existence at the
time of assignment of rights (in 1961) had
been assigned in terms of the contractual

language agreed between the parties. The
court held that the contract could not have
covered Video and Television Rights
because these modes of exploitation came
into existence subsequent to entering the
contract:
“10. …in the year 1961 neither the assignors
nor the assignees could have dreamt of
telecasting or video rights for exploitation
or exhibition or distribution or printing
transferring master cassettes, etc. However,
the conclusion which can be arrived at is
that when the producers themselves were
not aware of their future rights accrued due
to scientific advancements, it cannot be
said they had already transferred the rights
not in existence by way of assignments.
The assignments cannot be made on rights
not in existence and therefore it can be
safely decided that the video rights of the
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film were not given to the assignees…”
In contrast, the Bombay High Court in the
case of MaganlalSavani& Another vs.
Rupam Pictures (P) Ltd. & Others, examined
the extent of the term “exploitation” in the
context of the assignment of a film in
1973. In this case the assignment clause
included “the sole, exclusive and perpetual
copyrights of exploitation, distribution and
exhibition commercial as well as noncommercial, in respect of the said picture”.
The contention of the right owner was that
in the said year the satellite telecast of the
film was not envisaged by either party and
therefore was not included in the
assignment. The court held that satellite
telecast would be included in the ambit of
the assignment by giving a wider meaning
of the term "exploitation":
“6. …Exploitation of a film takes in all the
scientific and technological devices that
may be invented in future also and the
plaintiff could make use of those
inventions. Given such an interpretation of
the word "exploitation" the objection raised
by first plaintiff in conducting satellite
telecasting of the picture "ChupkeChupke"
will per se be violative of the provisions of
the agreement.”
Of course, broad contractual language
whereby copyrights were assigned in
respect of “any and all mediums and modes
existing currently or discovered thereafter”
(as became the norm), would generally
address any such confusion on this aspect.
While no stakeholder actually requested
clarification on the aspect of assignment of
“future rights”, the Copyright Amendment
Act 2012 has fundamentally changed
contracting practices in the creative
industries. The amendment now bars the
assignment of rights in relation to
unknown modes and mediums of
exploitation by the insertion of an
additional proviso to Section 18 (1) namely:
“Provided further that no such assignment
shall be applied to any medium or mode of
exploitation of the work which did not
exist or was not in commercial use at the
time when the assignment was made,
unless the assignment specifically referred
to such medium or mode of exploitation of
the work”…’
While ostensibly the intention, it seems, of

the legislature was to protect creators from
broad and wide ranging assignments in
respect of modes of exploitation which do
not exist at the date of a given assignment,
the ramifications of this statutory
provisions are far reaching and potentially
disruptive to the creative sector. Effectively,
as a consequence of the new “future rights”
provisions, fresh assignments will be
necessary whenever new modes/mediums
of exploitation are invented or introduced.
Consequently, this effectively pt and end to
the long standing industry practice of
blanket assignments which covered all
future modes of exploitation.
The introduction of this amendment under
the 2010 Amendment Bill saw serious
objections by a large number of
stakeholders. Most of the stakeholders were
of the view that given the extremely fast
paced development/ advance of technology
and corresponding contraction in the shelf
life of older modes of exploitation, it did
not make sense to confine assignments to
existing medium/modes, since assignees
wold be held to ransom by creators in
event of assignees seeking fresh
assignments in respect of new technologies.
The Department-Related Parliamentary
Standing Committee on Human Resource
Development, examined the Copyright
(Amendment) Bill, 2010 and tabled its
227th Report on the Bill before the
Parliament on 23rd November, 2010. The
Committee took note of the fact that
independent rights of authors of literary
and musical works in cinematograph films
being solely exploited by the producers and
music companies by virtue of Supreme
Court judgment in Indian Performing
Rights Society vs. Eastern India Motion
Pictures Association (AIR 1977 SC 1443)
which held that film producer is the first
owner of the copyright and authors and
music composers do not have separate
right. In view of the same, the Committee
concluded that this long standing infirmity
in the copyright law required to be
removed and the proposed amendments
need to be implemented stating inter alia
that, “The proposed amendments in section
17, 18 and 19 are the reiteration of what is
already provided in section 13 of the Act.
In short, the proposed amendments in
section 18 will protect interests of authors
in the event of exploitation of their work

by restricting assignments in unforeseen
new mediums and henceforth author of
works in films will have right to receive
royalties from the utilization of such work
in any other form except to the legal heirs
or to a copyright society and any other
contract to the contrary shall be void.”
Though the 2012 amendment made the
position for “assignment” of the work in
future modes/mediums clear it appears that
exclusive licenses in relation to unknown
modes and mediums of exploitation are not
barred. This is because the bar to
assignments contained in Section 18 has
clearly not been extended to Section 30
which is the licensing provision in the
Copyright Act, 1957.
The inclusion of what is now generally
known as the “future rights” provision, in
the Copyright Act, 1957 has also meant
that contracting practices which earlier
tended to be vague and relied on general
descriptions in relation to modes and
mediums of exploitation are now much
more specific in terms of describing
technologies which inform and form part of
the existing modes and mediums of
exploitation. Additionally, while
assignments in respect of future rights are
barred, a second interesting practice is to
include a “right of first refusal” (or as it is
generally known, “ROFR”) on a
predetermined consideration amount (this
aspect continues to be questionable) in
relation to the so-called future rights.
Future rights clauses such as the proviso
included in Section 18 are rare in copyright
statutes around the world and are generally
limited to civil law jurisdictions while
commonwealth jurisdictions have been
content to leave such issues to contracting
parties only intervening in event of
disputes in relation to contractual
interpretation. The new provision in India
while fundamentally changing industry and
contracting practices will have a significant
impact, in all probability adverse in nature
on the production side of the creative
industry. w
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